BOARD OF THE METROPOLITAN SEWERAGE DISTRICT June 14, 1995

1. Call to Order and Roll Call:

The regular monthly meeting of the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District was held in the Boardroom of MSD's Administration Building at 2:00 P.M., on Wednesday, June 14, 1995. Chairman Post presided with the following members present: Casper, Holcombe, Joyner, Kelly, Pace, Slosman, Sobol and Wallace. Those members absent were Bryson and Selby.

Others present were: W. H. Mull, Engineer-Manager, John S. Stevens, General Counsel, Walter L. Currie, MSD Attorney, Danny Bridges and Gary McGill of McGill Associates, P.A., Jim Brewer of Hendon Engineering Associates, Inc., Clarke Morrison, with the Asheville Citizen Times, Stan Boyd, Linda Mazingo, Wayne Watkins, Ann Sutton, Randy Hintz, Alan Jacobson, Angel Craven, Sharon Walk, and Sondra Honeycutt, MSD.

2. Approval of the Minutes of the May 10, 1995 meeting;

Ms. Wallace moved that the minutes of the May 10, 1995 meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Pace seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

MINUTES OF PUBLIC HEARING

At 2:05 p.m., Chairman Post declared a Public Hearing open for consideration of the District's Fiscal Year 1995-96 Operation & Maintenance Budget, General and Construction II and III Fund Budgets, Equipment Replacement Fund Budget, Wastewater Treatment Plant Replacement Fund Budget, and Sewer User Charge. Mr. Post called for any comments from the public. There being no comments, Mr. Post declared the Public Hearing closed at 2:06 p.m.

3. Report of Finance Committee:

Mr. Casper reported that at the June 1 meeting of the Finance Committee the following four (4) issues were discussed:

- a. Management's response to the 1995-96 Preliminary Budget.
- b. O&M Fund Balance for Year Ended June 30, 1995.
- c. Legal response to Budgetary questions.
- d. Proposed sewer rates for 1995-96.

Mr. Casper further reported that the Committee unanimously approved, (on a net basis prior to allocations to Construction Funds) an increase in the Preliminary Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Budget from \$8,419,577.30 to \$9,161,056.55. Mr. Casper briefly reviewed increases to budget line items as a result of account history, and the anticipation of new facilities coming on-line.

4. Consideration of Budget Resolutions for Fiscal Year 1995-96:

a. Operation & Maintenance Budget

Mr. Mull presented a revised O&M Budget Resolution, reflecting revised budget figures. Mr. Casper moved that the Board adopt the amended Operations & Maintenance Budget in the amount of \$9,161,056.55. Mr. Joyner seconded the motion. A discussion followed with regard to whether the line item for Capital Equipment-(New) will be a set annual allocation. Mr. Casper explained that the amount will be adjusted annually on an as needed basis. Ms. Wallace stated that although she is supportive of the budget, she was disappointed that the Board did not approve the Public Information Officer position, and requested that it be considered in next year's budget. Mr. Holcombe questioned whether the O&M Budget included the seven (7) new positions. Mr. Casper reported that this budget does not include new positions, only funding for old positions approved prior to this year. With no further discussion, roll

call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

b. General and Construction II & III Fund Budgets

Mr. Mull reported that decrease in the budget from \$21,008,775.00 to \$16,938,208.00 is a result of the Capital Improvement Plan Committee's review of the CIP Project Budget for a five year period. Mr. Joyner moved that the Board approve the amended General and Construction II & III Fund Budgets in the amount of \$16,938,208.00. Ms. Wallace seconded the motion. Following further clarification as to reasons for a decrease in the budget, roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

c. Equipment Replacement Fund Budget

Mr. Casper reported that increase in the budget from \$233,000.00 to \$358,000.00 was done in order to meet replacement requirements through the year 1999-2000, but will be reviewed annually. With no further discussion, Mr. Slosman moved that the Board approve the amended Equipment Replacement Fund Budget in the amount of \$358,000.00. Mr. Casper seconded the motion. A brief discussion followed as to whether these funds will be taken from the O&M budget and set up as a separate fund. There being no further discussion, roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

d. <u>Wastewater Treatment Plant Replacement Fund Budget</u>

Mr. Casper reported that following review of historical data it was decided to increase the fund, (presently at \$88,000.00) by \$112,000.00, which will bring the total fund to \$200,000.00. Mr. Casper further reported that the fund will replace plant equipment that has a useful life of more than one year. Mr. Pace moved that the Board approve the Wastewater Treatment Plant Replacement Fund Budget in the amount of \$200,000.00. Mr. Sobol seconded the motion. With no further discussion, roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

e. <u>Sewer Service Charge Rate Schedule</u>

Mr. Casper reported that the Finance Committee recommended adoption of the Sewer Service Charge rate schedule as proposed. Mr. Mull stated that the rate for domestic users will remain the same at \$2.46, but industrial rates have changed as follows: Flow rate per CCF decreased from \$.274 to \$.272; BOD per Lb. increased from \$.373 to \$.378, and SS per Lb. increased from \$.200 to \$.251. In addition, the Transportation System per CCF has decreased from \$.304 to \$.264. Following a discussion regarding the reasons for the above changes, Mr. Slosman moved that the Board approve the Sewer Service Charge Rate Schedule as presented. Mr. Pace seconded the motion. Mr. Holcombe suggested that the District move away from a base meter charge since he feels the justification is not there. In addition, he suggested that staff develop proposals on how this particular component of the rate structure can be done away with in the coming budget year. With no further discussion, roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

At 2:30 p.m. Mr. Holcombe moved that the Board go into closed session to consult with the MSD Attorney regarding possible litigation between the District, Lee Construction Company and Enviroquip. Ms. Wallace seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

At 2:53 p.m. Mr. Slosman moved that the Board reconvene the regular meeting. Mr. Holcombe seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

4. Engineer-Manager's Report

CONSOLIDATED MOTION AGENDA

REGULAR AGENDA

CIP Committee Items:

Mr. Mull reported that the CIP Committee met May 31, 1995 to discuss the following items, and plans to meet on a semi-annual, instead of annual basis.

c.1. Consideration of CIP Schedule:

Mr. Mull presented a copy of the CIP Budget Schedule A, showing the total estimated costs of each project and the estimated annual expenditures from FY 1995-96 through FY 1999 & beyond. The Committee recommended approval of the Schedule as presented. Following a brief discussion, Mr. Slosman moved that the Board adopt the recommendation of the CIP Committee. Ms. Sobol seconded the motion. Roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

c.2. Consideration of Funding Strategy - CIP:

Mr. Mull reported that the CIP Committee recommended continuing with the current financial strategy for funding of CIP projects, with reaffirmation to utilize Revenue Bonds and "pay as you go", as opposed to G.O. Bonds, (General Obligation Bonds). Also, that CIP projects be funded entirely with CIP funds. Mr. Post reported that there was considerable discussion regarding G.O. Bonds, but the Committee did not feel the need to change funding of CIP projects at this time. Mr. Holcombe moved that the Board adopt the recommendation of the CIP Committee. Ms. Wallace seconded the motion. A discussion followed with regard to when the District will issue additional revenue bonds. With no further discussion, voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

c.3. Consideration to Proceed with Additional In-house Staffing:

Mr. Mull reported that the CIP Committee recommended proceeding with additional in-house staffing based on verification of cost savings and progressing with construction of the CIP projects. Mr. Mull presented memorandums and hiring schedules from staff for the proposed seven (7) new positions for Fiscal Years 1995-96 and 1996-97, along with project schedules and work loads for the those positions. Mr. Post reported that the Engineering and Right of Way Divisions discussed the need for the new positions and the anticipated savings to the District that can be expected as a result. In addition, the Committee agreed that the new positions would be reviewed on an annual basis. For future reference, Mr. Pace suggested that prior to voting on various issues that staff provide not only adequate information, but time for Committee's to consider issues so that reasonable decisions can be made. Mr. Post reported that the new positions will come strictly from the CIP budget. Mr. Joyner stated that in his opinion the District is doing very well in keeping administrative costs low, (less than 11% of the total budget). A lengthy discussion followed regarding costs savings to the District as a result of hiring additional staff; the need to meet on a six-month basis to verify savings, and the need for an annual written report of savings. In answer to a question regarding savings to date as a result of in-house contract administration, Mr. Watkins reported savings on the Montreat project was approximately \$36,000.00 and savings on the Weaverville project at approximately \$34,000.00. Mr. Sobol reported that these costs savings were presented to the Personnel Committee and suggested that the report be made available to other Members of the Board. He further reported that adding additional personnel will relieve some of the burden on the current staff and hoped the District will reach a point where it's delegated by the State, which means that plans can be processed by MSD staff without having to go to the State for approval. With no further discussion, Ms. Wallace moved that the Board adopt the recommendation of the CIP Committee. Mr. Joyner seconded the motion. Roll call vote was as follows: 7 Ayes; 2 Nays (Mr. Casper and Mr. Holcombe).

Other Items:

g. Consideration of Bids for Sweeten Creek Industrial Park Sewer Rehabilitation:

Mr. Mull reported that the Sweeten Creek Industrial Park project estimated at \$210,000.00 is one of the miscellaneous rehabilitation projects in the CIP. He further reported that the following bids were received May 9, 1995: Steppe Construction Company (apparent low bidder) with a total base bid of \$162,793.50; Terry Brothers Construction Company with a total base bid of \$163,143.00; Hobson Construction Company with a total base bid of \$163,278.50, and Buckeye Construction Company with a total base bid of \$169,200.00. Mr. Mull presented a letter from McGill Associates, P.A. recommending award of this project to Steppe Construction Company, and a letter from Mr. Walter L. Currie, Attorney for the District stating that all bids and bid bonds were in order. Mr. Mull stated that it is the recommendation of staff that the contract be awarded to Steppe Construction Company in the amount of \$162,793.50, with a contingency of \$25,000.00 for unanticipated work, (change orders). Mr. Joyner moved that the Board approve the recommendation of staff. Mr. Kelly seconded the motion. Roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

h. Consideration of Change Order for North Swannanoa Interceptor Sewer - Phase I:

Mr. Mull reported that during construction of a tunnel on the North Swannanoa Interceptor Sewer, an existing sewer line collapsed near the Dreamland Drive-In. As a result, the sub-contractor refused to continue working until the tunnel was cleaned and made safe. Therefore, a specialty sub-contractor was hired to clean the tunnel at a cost of \$39,510.37. Mr. Mull further reported that staff recommended that the Board authorize payment to the contractor in the amount of \$39,510.37, leaving \$1,058,678.70 in contingency to handle substantial change orders that are forthcoming. Mr. Slosman moved that the Board approve the recommendation of staff. Mr. Joyner seconded the motion. A brief discussion followed regarding whether the sewer collapsed or the tunnel; overhead costs, and if these costs are paid to Hendon Engineering Associates, Inc. With no further discussion, Roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

i. Consideration of Bids for Sweeten Creek Interceptor Sewer Rehabilitation:

Mr. Mull reported that the Sweeten Creek Interceptor Sewer project estimated at \$3,600,000.00 is a Priority One Interceptor Rehabilitation project, which is included in the FY 1995-96 budget. He further reported that the following bids were received May 24, 1995: Ruby Collins, Inc. (apparent low bidder) with a total base bid of \$4,209,761.00; Moorehead Construction Company with a total base bid of \$5,218,312.00; Wheeler Construction Company with a total base bid of \$4,530,210.00, and BC&D Associates, Inc. with a total base bid of \$4,568,126.00. Mr. Mull stated that in a letter from Mr. Walter L. Currie, Attorney for the District, he stated that the bids of Ruby Collins, Inc. and Moorhead Construction Company were in acceptable form. However, the bids of Wheeler Construction Company and BC&D Associates, Inc. did not contain bid forms and are not acceptable. A lengthy discussion followed regarding why the bid amounts were substantially higher then the estimate by staff. Mr. Watkins reported that two (2) estimates were done prior to bidding; one by Hendon Engineering Associates, Inc., of \$2.1 million, and one by the MSD Engineering staff of \$3.6 million. Mr. Watkins further reported that the estimate of \$3.6 million was done two months prior to making the twenty (20) revisions to the bid schedule, thereby changing the total estimate to approximately \$4 million. Mr. Mull stated that another factor in the increase in costs of the project was the presence of rock. Mr. Sobol suggested that prior to work on the project, that proper notification be given to both primary and adjacent business owners who will be affected by the construction, and that notification be given by certified letter. With no further discussion, Mr. Sobol moved that the Board approve the recommendation of staff and award the contract to RubyCollins, Inc. in the corrected bid amount of \$4,209,761.00, with a contingency of \$650,000.00 for unanticipated work, (change orders). Mr. Joyner seconded the motion. Roll call vote was as follows: 9 Ayes; 0 Nays.

In other business, Mr. Mull reported that Braeside, Section 4, (part of The Holt at Biltmore Park) is now complete and staff recommends the system for acceptance by the District upon receipt of final easement documents. He further reported that the project was originally built as a private forced main system, with the agreement that once the forced main was replaced with an approved MSD gravity sewer line, the District would accept the system. With no discussion, Mr. Slosman moved that the Board approve the recommendation of staff. Mr. Holcombe seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

5. Report of Officers:

At the request of Mr. Slosman, Mr. Post appointed the following members of the Board and staff to serve on a Committee to examine alternatives to building an addition to the administration building: Mr. Slosman, Chairman; Mr. Selby, Stan Boyd and Jim Fatland.

6. Report of Committees:

a. Finance Committee - June 1, 1995 - Mr. Casper:

No further report

- b. Personnel Committee (None)
- c. CIP Committee May 31, 1995 Mr. Selby:

No further report

- d. Planning Committee (None)
- e. Right of Way Committee (None)

7. Unfinished Business:

None

8. Old Business:

a. Sludge Handling Facilities

Deferred to closed session.

b. Consideration of Risk Management Service Agreement:

Mr. Mull reported that staff recommends that the Board authorize the Chairman to execute an agreement with the Interlocal Risk Financing Fund of North Carolina in order to benefit by reduced costs, better support and training. Mr. Mull presented a letter from Mr. Stevens following review of the proposed Agreement; the Agreement, and an annual comparison of the District's annual contribution, (\$284,498.00 through the N.C. League of Municipalities (NCLM) compared to \$383,944.00 through McLean Insurance Agency & Insurance Services of Asheville, Inc,). With regard to the risks involved, Mr. Stevens stated that members may be called upon for assessment in the event the pool were to become insolvent or unable to meet its obligations. Mr. Mull stated that the areas of savings (\$89,150.00 compared to \$169,698.00) are found in the line items for Workers Compensation and the Environmental Pollution Policy.

Minutes June 14, 1995 Page Six

> Mr. Slosman moved that the Board approve the recommendation of staff. Mr. Pace seconded the motion. Mr. Stevens gave a brief background on the formation of a Risk Retention Insurance Pool by the N.C. League of Municipalities. With no further discussion, voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

9. **New Business:**

Mr. Post announced the upcoming Water Environment Federation's Annual Conference to be held October 23-25, 1995 in Miami, Florida. Also, he presented a memorandum from Marc Fender regarding MSD's open house during River Week, and additional project status reports.

In other business, Mr. Holcombe commended Mr. Mull and Mr. Fatland for a quality budget document and suggested that it be submitted to GFOA (Government Financial Officer's Association). Mr. Mull expressed his appreciation to Jim Fatland and Teresa Gilbert for their time in preparation of the budget.

At 3:43 p.m., Mr. Joyner moved that the Board go into closed session to discuss a potential claim or litigation involving Lee Construction Company. Mr. Sobol seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

At 4:37 p.m., Mr. Wallace moved that the Board reconvene the regular meeting. Mr. Pace seconded the motion.

With regard to the cost of the Bio-Solids Product, Mr. Danny Bridges of McGill Associates, P.A. reported that following a meeting with the Agricultural Extension Services and Southern States, it was recommended that the cost of the product, (at \$5.00/ton) be negotiable for the short-term, since they have commitments to spread the product on non-food crops, and the Buncombe County Landfill has agreed to incorporate the product with soil for testing as a daily protective cover. Following a lengthy discussion regarding whether or not to lower the price of the product for the shortterm, and the wholesale price of agricultural lime per ton, the Board agreed that the cost of the product should remain at \$5.00/ton.

10. Date of Next Regular Meeting, July 12, 1995.

11. Adjournment:

At 4:45 p.m. Mr. Kelly moved for adjournment. Mr. Pace seconded the motion. Voice vote was unanimous in favor of the motion.

Vackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer

Metropolitan Sewerage District of

Buncombe County, North Carolina

MSD

Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the attached Annual Operation and Maintenance Budget for the Fiscal Year 1995-96, this being the same Preliminary Budget presented at the regular meeting of the Board May 10, 1995 by the Engineer-Manager and Budget Officer, which Budget has been available for inspection at the District office since May 10, 1995, except that the Preliminary Budget was amended in the following manner:

The Total Operation and Maintenance Budget has increased from \$8,419,577.30 to \$9,161,056.55.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

O.R. POST, III - CHAIRMAN

BOARD OF THE METROPOLITAN SEWERAGE DISTRICT
OF BUNCOMBE COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA

Attest:

W. H. MվII,/P.E.

Engineer-Manager

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

CERTIFICATION

I, Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer to the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that the attached is a true and correct copy of the Resolution adopting the amended PRELIMINARY OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995-96.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

/Jackie W. Bryson,

Secretary/Treasurer

Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the attached General and Construction II and III Fund Budget for the Fiscal Year 1995-96, this being the same Preliminary Budget presented at the regular meeting of the Board May 10, 1995 by the Engineer-Manager and Budget Officer, which Budget has been available for inspection at the District office since May 10, 1995, except that the Preliminary Budget was amended in the following manner:

The total General and Construction II and III Fund Budget has decreased from \$21,008,775.00 to \$16,938,208.00.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

O.R. POST, III - CHAIRMAN

BOARD OF THE METROPOLITAN SEWERAGE DISTRICT
OF BUNCOMBE COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA

Attest:

W. H. Mull, P.E.

Engineer-Manager

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

CERTIFICATION

I, Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer to the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that the attached is a true and correct copy of the Resolution adopting the amended GENERAL AND CONSTRUCTION II AND III FUND BUDGETS FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995-96.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

Jackie W. Bryson,

Secretary/Treasurer

Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina

achie W. a

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the attached Equipment Replacement Fund Budget for the Fiscal Year 1995-96, this being the same Preliminary Budget presented at the regular meeting of the Board May 10, 1995 by the Engineer-Manager and Budget Officer, which Budget has been available for inspection at the District office since May 10, 1995, except that the Preliminary Budget was amended in the following manner:

The total Equipment Replacement Fund Budget has increased from \$233,000.00 to \$358,000.00.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

O.R. POST, III - CHAIRMAN

BOARD OF THE METROPOLITAN SEWERAGE DISTRICT
OF BUNCOMBE COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA

Attest:

W. H. Mull

Engineer-Manager

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

CERTIFICATION

I, Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer to the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that the attached is a true and correct copy of the Resolution adopting the amended EQUIPMENT REPLACEMENT FUND BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995-96.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

Jackie W. Bryson,

Secretary/Treasurer

Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District

of Buncombe County, North Carolina

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED that the Metropolitan Sewerage District Board of Buncombe County, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the attached Annual Wastewater Treatment Plant Replacement Budget for the Fiscal Year 1995-96, this being the same Preliminary Budget which was submitted to the Board and other interested parties by the Engineer-Manager and Budget Officer on May 10, 1995, which Budget has been available for inspection at the District office since May 10, 1995, and which Budget totals \$200,000.00 dollars.

THIS, 14th day of June, 1995.

O.R. POST, III, CHAIRMAN
Metropolitan Sewerage District Board
of Buncombe County, North Carolina

Attest:

W. H. Myll, P.E.

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

Chie W. Drepon

CERTIFICATION

I, Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer to the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that the attached is a true and correct copy of the Resolution adopting the WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT REPLACEMENT FUND BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995-96.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

Jackie W. Bryson,

Secretary/Treasurer

Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299
John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

RESOLUTION OF THE METROPOLITAN SEWERAGE DISTRICT BOARD OF BUNCOMBE COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA

BE IT RESOLVED that the Metropolitan Sewerage District Board of Buncombe County, North Carolina, hereby adopts the User Charge Rates for the Fiscal Year 1995-96, which was submitted to the Board and other interested parties by the Engineer-Manager on June 14, 1995, as set forth below.

DOMESTIC USER CHARGE PER CCF:

(Treatment System) \$1.50 (Transport System) \$.96

BILLING FEE \$1.30 (Per Month)

BASE METER CHARGE

Size	Fee
5/8"	\$ 4.10/month
3/4"	5.90
1"	10.50
1-1/2"	24.00
2"	42.00
3"	94.00
4"	168.00
6"	380.00
8"	670.00
10"	1,050.00

INDUSTRIAL USER CHARGE:

(Treatment System)
Flow (Per CCF) - \$.272
BOD (Per Lb.) - \$.378
SS (Per Lb.) - \$.251

(Transport System Per CCF) \$.264

BILLING FEE \$1.30 (Per Month)

BASE METER CHARGE

Size	Fee
5/8"	\$ 4.10/month
3/4"	5.90
1"	10.50
1-1/2"	24.00
2"	42.00
3"	94.00
4"	168.00
6"	380.00
8"	670.00
10"	1,050.00

This the 14th day of June, 1995.

O.R. Post, III, Chairman

Metropolitan Sewerage District Board of Buncombe County, North Carolina

ATTEST:

W. H. Mull P.E. Engineer-Manager

W. H. Mull, P.E., Engineer-Manager P.O. Box 8969, Asheville, N.C. 28814 Telephone: Area Code 704-254-9646

Telecopier (704) 254-3299

John S. Stevens, General Counsel



O. R. Post, Chairman
E. Benson Slosman, Vice-Chairman
Jackie W. Bryson
Larry Casper
Michael L. Holcombe
Joe Joyner
E. Glenn Kelly
Ben Pace
Bob Selby
C. Michael Sobol
Carolyn R. Wallace

CERTIFICATION

I, Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer to the Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of Buncombe County, North Carolina, do hereby certify that the attached is a true and correct copy of the Resolution adopting the USER CHARGE RATES FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995-96.

This 14th day of June, 1995.

Jackie W. Bryson, Secretary/Treasurer

Board of the Metropolitan Sewerage District of

Buncombe County, North Carolina